
RESOLUTION NO. 174 
Mary LaVern Brown 

 
WHEREAS, we have been apprised that Mary LaVern Brown departed this life on December 1, 
2016; and 
 
WHEREAS, Mary LaVern Brown was born August 29, 1935, in Lexington, Mississippi, to 
Robert Stanford and LeeDoshia Hudson; she moved to St. Louis with her parents at the age of 5 
years old; she attended Charles H. Sumner High School; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown worked for the government for over 30 years, and in 1994 she retired 
from the  Department of Defense, AVSCOM/Troop Command on Goodfellow Avenue in St. 
Louis as Comptroller and Program Analyst; she was also active in the local chapter of the Federal 
Employee Women (FEW) organization and actively recruited others to participate; she believed 
in political activism, and her picture was highlighted in a Newsweek article in October 1992 
where she protested with defense workers for jobs; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown was devoted to improving her education and attended numerous 
budget, accounting, bookkeeping, and program analysis courses, and also received educational 
awards in Governmental Accounting while working for the US Army; Ms. Brown’s motto was: 
“If the government will pay for it, I will attend it” ; she was intent on going even further with her 
education; while being a single mother and caring for six children, she went to college and 
received her associate’s degree from Columbia College; additionally, she was instrumental in 
encouraging many co-workers at the Army to further their education; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown accepted Christ at an early age and became a member of Scruggs 
Memorial CME Church with her family for many years; she was united in holy matrimony on 
July 21, 1984, to Jesse Brown (who preceded her in death); the couple later joined North Park 
United Methodist Church; Mr. and Mrs. Brown also loved to support their neighborhood church 
family and friends at Grace United Methodist Church; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown worked tirelessly in the community; she was an active member of the 
Advisory Council of Hamilton School, where she also served on the Executive Committee, in the 
Office of Vice-President for three years; she was a member and supporter of Operation Team 
Sweep, an organization providing services to make St. Louis City a safe place for residents; she 
was also a part of the Skinker-DeBaliviere Community and proudly supported her husband as a 
5900 DeGiverville Block Unit Captain; she also helped start the Block Unity 1035 Community 
Garden; and  
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown always tried to help those in need; in July 1990, she received an 
Honorary Deputy Award for her Act of Heroism in helping to apprehend an “extremely 
dangerous” felon; she received numerous awards for her excellent services as a volunteer and 
community leader; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ms. Brown was devoted to her family; she loved being around her kids, grandkids, 
and extended family; she welcomed many into her home and was known for extending her home 
to new Government Interns, as they started their first assignments in St. Louis; she would gladly 
open up her kitchen and cook her famous greens, dressing, and ham; Mrs. Brown became the 
second mom to many whom lost their moms or lived away from their moms; she was always 
there to give advice and lend a bending ear to those in need; and 



 
WHEREAS, Mrs. Brown leaves behind four generations, including six children, Charles Lewis 
(proceeded in death), Marvin Lewis (Susan, deceased), Jacalyn Williams, Patricia Brady, 
Stephanie Lewis and Vincent Washington; 10 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; six great-
great grand children; seven step-children; and a host of nieces, nephews, godchildren, and 
friends. 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Aldermen of the City of St. 
Louis that we pause in our deliberations to recognize the life of Mary LaVern Brown, and we 
extend our condolences to her family. We further direct the Clerk of this Board to spread a copy 
of this Resolution across the minutes of these proceedings and to prepare a memorial copy to the 
end that it may be presented to our honoree at a time and place deemed appropriate by the 
Sponsor. 
 
Introduced on the 9th day of December, 2016, by: 

The Honorable Frank Williamson, Alderman 26th Ward 
 
Adopted the 9th day of December, 2016, as attested by: 
 
 
_______________________    __________________________ 
Timothy O’Connell     Lewis E. Reed 
Clerk, Board of Aldermen    President, Board of Aldermen 
 


